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00:10 Wincenty Szalek was born in Poznan, Poland on January 8, 
1917.  He had two younger brothers.  His father was a deaf-mute 
tailor.  His mother was a housewife.   
 
01:01 After finishing elementary school, he completed a three-year 
trade school where he learned business and clerical skills.   
 
02:96 In 1934 he started working for an insurance company as a 
clerk.  From then on, he divided his time between work and boy 
scout activities.  
 
03:74 When the Germans took over Poland, he and some coworkers who 
were boy scout instructors like himself, started publishing and 
distributing an underground bulletin in Polish.  On February 1, 
1940 they were arrested by Gestapo.    
 
05:55 They were taken to a Gestapo jail, put into basement cells, 
and subjected to cruel interrogation.  They were beaten and kicked 
in the stomach, men and women as well.  He himself lost front teeth 
as a result of beating.   
 
06:60 They were accused of being part of an organization.  Szalek 
denied all accusations.  In spite of brutal confrontations he did 
not give away any names. 
 
07:20 The same evening, the whole group of about thirty people was 
transferred to Fort Seven in Poznan.  They were received by SS-man 
Lange.  All documents were taken away.  One man had a picture of 
Holy Virgin Mary and he was forced to eat it.  All arrested were 
severely kicked and beaten with the rifle butts.  They were put 
into a cell with no banks, no window, and no toilet.  The only food 
they received was some bread and soup. 
 
09:53 At this time many people were arrested in Poznan and Szalek 
and his group were suspected of being part of bigger organization.  
There were constant interrogations and confrontations but everybody 
denied any relations with others. 
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10:66 They got permission to receive clean underwear from home 
every week and to send laundry to their homes.  It gave them chance 
to smuggle out some letters.  In the Fort Seven, Szalek and his 
group were ordered to do work outside like transporting coal, doing 
gardening for SS people and building sport fields for SS.  Once in 
February or March, while the ground was still covered with snow, 
the SS forced Szalek and his group to climb  the hill covered with 
ice and broken glass.  They had to climb fast to show "how they 
wanted to capture Berlin in fourteen days." They were forced to 
roll down the hill.  They got cuts and bruises.  They had to repeat 
that exercise few times with the police dogs set on them. They were 
absolutely exhausted. 
 
Once Szalek had a very painful abscess on the back of his neck, but 
he was afraid of seeing a prison doctor. 
 
There were many arrested priests in  Fort Seven and they  were 
bothered constantly. Once the guards ordered the prelate to say a 
sermon standing on top of the ladder.  When he finished the sermon, 
an SS-man kicked the ladder and the priest fell down hurting 
himself. 
 
Another priest was forced to walk on his fours.  They spent in Fort 
Seven nine months. 
 
1446 On November 1, 1940 thirty two prisoners were taken by train 
:to Wroclaw and Szalek was among them.    They were handcuffed two 
together.  When they were leaving the train station in Wroclaw, 
surrounded by SS guards, German women spit on them shouting: Polish 
swine, Polish bandits. They spent two days in jail in Wroclaw.  
From there they were taken to prison C in Brno, Czechoslovakia and 
soon after to a huge international prison in Vienna, Austria. 
 
17:17 On November 8, 1940 they were taken to Mauthausen.  The camp 
looked very big with high stone walls and electric wires.  On the 
first day they were photographed and their teeth were described and 
put on record.  Their clothing was taken away and they got prison 
rags.  They were put in block number ten and received triangular 
red badges with letter P and each one received a number.  Szalek's 
number was 1357.  He was put in big sleeping room where 250 
prisoners had their bunks to sleep in. The place was very cold and 
pneumonia was common.   
 
20:87 Szalek and his group were assigned to a penalty detail and 
they had to work seven days a week in a quarry. They had 186 steps 
to get into quarry.  Climbing up after a long day of work was a 
burden, because they had to carry heavy stones back to the camp.  
They wore wooden sabots and their feet were sore and bleeding. 
 
22:05 Szalek remembers one incident when a Jewish prisoner, a 
professional singer, was ordered to sing. While doing so, he was 
pushed all way down to the bottom of a quarry and died instantly. 
Work at quarry was very hard, abuses and beating by capos were 
common. 

http://collections.ushmm.org 
Contact reference@ushmm.org for further information about this collection

 
This is a verbatim transcript of spoken word. It is not the primary source, and it has not been checked for spelling or accuracy. 



The food was insufficient. Their mid-day meal consisted of watery 
cabbage soup and some vegetable. They were tormented by hunger. In 
the evening there were long exhausting roll calls. 
 
24:93 On January 24, 1941 Szalek and two thousand prisoners were 
transferred to a new camp in Gusen.  In Gusen most of prisoners 
were Poles. Poles were doing office work there.  They sent a 
message to Szalek and his friends to conceal the fact that they 
were part of penalty detail.  This advice changed Szalek's life for 
better. 
 
26:70 First Szalek was assigned to work in a quarry as a part of a 
project to prepare building material to build roads and railroads. 
The work was exhausting. They had to carry heavy rocks. While 
returning from work, they had to carry stones with them.  They were 
beaten and punished if stones were not big enough. 
 
28:00 Sometime in a year of 1941 or 1942 Szalek received a two 
pound food package from his aunt. He was delighted.  He took 
package to his bunk and amused himself with the sight of the food 
and than he saw a German prisoner who watched him intently.  He was 
a common prisoner, low in camp ranks and looked very hungry and 
very worn out.  Szalek gave him a slice of cake and an onion. Years 
later this incident saved Szalek's life.  
 
28:55 Szalek was picked up as a part of a group of 320 young, 
strong men for outside work.  It was created to build a housing 
development for SS officers, called Sant George.  Szalek's life 
changed for better. First he worked digging sewers.  Once SS 
oberfuhrer and oberkapo Willy Kasper praised his good work and 
offered him training in bricklaying, what he gladly accepted. 
Szalek's number 8862 was called up during the lunch break with 
twelve other numbers.  They become bricklayer trainees. Szalek 
worked as a corner bricklayer. His work required precision and 
accuracy. He enjoyed his work. Willy Kasper, their kapo, was a good 
man and he took care of them. In return, they paid him by giving 
him their cigarettes, that they were allowed to buy in a camp 
store.  Stefan Przybarcik was a middle man between the working 
group and oberkapo Kasper.  Thanks to Kasper, they received 
clothing for Winter cold and special food portions.  As skilled and 
useful workers they were treated well by camp authorities. 
 
32:21 Once, a kapo's helper threw a brick at Szalek while he was 
working.  Szalek ducked off and wasn't hurt.  The incident was 
noticed by an SS watchman who appreciated Szalek's skilled work.  
So, he ordered the Kapo to punish his helper by lashing him twenty 
five times with a handle of a shovel. 
 
33:37 Another time a young prisoner escaped from the camp.  As a 
rule all prisoners had to stand at the appeal place until an 
escapee was caught, no matter how long it would take. The Szalek's 
group was excluded and sent to their barracks. The group worked 
together until their assignment has been completed. 
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35:64 In the Gusen camp there were many Austrian Jews. They were 
young and strong.  Unfortunately their golden teeth incited SS 
people to murder them. SS men lured hungry Jews to a washroom 
promising them a bowl of soup.  There they drowned them in barrels 
full of cold water and pulled their golden teeth. Jews worked in a 
penalty detail cleaning a cesspool.  In one month most of them were 
dead.  They were murdered there and their golden teeth were 
extracted. 
 
37:89 In 1943 Szalek was assigned to work at Steier's Gun 
Manufacture located next to the camp.  He worked night shifts.  His 
number was 48639.  To his surprise, the oberkapo was Franz Sebel, 
the same person with whom he shared his first food parcel years 
earlier. 
 
41:70 In 1945 the food rations were shrinking.  One loaf of bread, 
that was usually divided among four prisoners, had to feed as many 
as twelve.  In the beginning of March, 1945 one of prisoners, a 
Russian POW had been hanged in view of prisoners, as a punishment 
for steeling a piece of leather from a transmission belt. 
 
42:71 There was a small crematorium in Gusen, that worked day and 
night.  People were always hungry.  The food packages from the 
outside world stopped coming.  Cannibalism has started among those 
who were wasted by hunger.  They gathered next to crematorium, 
where corpses were disposed, to get access to human flesh. 
 
43:04 One morning, in March of 1945 Szalek's friend gave him a 
package, asking to conceal it.  Szalek hid it inside wooden frame 
of his bunk. The package consisted of cigarettes, towels and a 
piece of leather from transmission belt. All goods were obtained 
illegally. The Russian was hanged for stealing that piece of 
leather. Somebody informed on Szalek and his  hiding place has been 
discovered.  All goods, except the piece of leather were found by 
the authority. Szalek's life was in serious danger.  There was 
death penalty for stealing. Szalek was saved by oberkapo Franz 
Sebel, whom he gave some food few years earlier.  
 
46:24 In April 1945 the prisoners were ordered to hide in an 
underground bunker in case of air raid. The prisoners were told 
that the Allies were coming and the prisoners needed protection by 
the camp authority.  On April 28 an alarm was heard, but nobody 
went to the bunker.  On previous day preparations were made to put 
dynamite under the bunker.  Bricklayers had to close exit openings 
and the electricians had to built electric circuit. The plan did 
not work because the electricians cut up a wire on purpose during 
the work.  On the 28th of April, 1945 during  the air raid all 
prisoners were forced to go to the bunker.  It was more then two 
thousand prisoners there and SS men tried to blow them up.  After 
two hours of futile efforts, the prisoners were sent back to the 
camp and beaten brutally.  The SS-men checked the wire circuit and 
ordered prisoners back to the bunker.  This time prisoners did not 
obey.  Next day the authority started to kill prisoners using gas.  
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They gassed people, block by block, over 320 prisoners in each 
block.  They gassed this way three blocks. 
 
47:56 The camp was saved by Swiss Red Cross.  SS disappeared when 
they arrived into the camp.  The camp was liberated by the 
Americans on May 5, 1945 at 5:05 pm. 
 
47:86 Szalek returned to Poland in June 1945. He, and a group of 
his friends from Scout Movement moved to Szczecin and organized a 
publishing house. He met there his wife to be, who was a survivor 
from Auschwitz.  They have two grown up children.  He worked until 
age of sixty as a finance and economy specialist, reaching high 
executive positions. 
.END. 
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